UNL Department of Agronomy & Horticulture
Curriculum Coordinating Committee Minutes  
Jan. 18, 2013, 2:30 p.m., 279M PLSH

I. Call to Order & Approval of Minutes – McCallister
Dennis McCallister called the meeting to order at 2:30 p.m.  Committee members in attendance were:  Don Lee (arrived 3 p.m.), Steve Mason, Dennis McCallister, Ellen Paparozzi, Zac Reicher, Walt Schacht (distance education representative & CASNR representative) and Kathy Schindler, recorder.  Guests included Anne Streich, Steve Rodie, Richard Sutton and Kim Todd.

Zac Reicher made a motion to approve the minutes and Ellen Paparozzi seconded. Minutes approved.


II. New System for Submitting Curriculum Changes – Schacht
Walt Schacht, representative from Agronomy & Horticulture to the CASNR Curriculum Committee, explained that CASNR wants to switch to a web-based system for curriculum called CREQ.  This is the system used by the University Curriculum Committee and many other colleges on campus.  CASNR would make this change during the 2013 calendar year.

Walt said the department should decide: a) who will enter the requests into CREQ and b) what the processes will be for reviews and approvals.   Discussion followed.

Zac Reicher proposed to have one person submit the curriculum changes after the department curriculum committee approves new or revised curriculum.  He said the web-system is fast and requires fewer people hours.  Kathy Schindler, recorder, said she used the system when she worked in Education & Human Sciences.

Committee members agreed by consensus to have Kathy enter curriculum proposals or changes via the web-based system at creq.unl.edu after the department curriculum committee and department chair give their approvals. From there, the curriculum will be forwarded electronically to the CASNR Curriculum Committee and then the University Curriculum Committee (UCC) for undergraduate courses or Graduate Council for graduate courses.



III. TLMT 127 changes in description and shifting from lab to lecture – Anne Streich
Anne explained that this course is shifting its course content from lab to lecture style. Students will no longer take field trips to different turf and landscape facilities.  They will still learn about different career and internship opportunities, but using methods that don’t require them to leave campus.  The course would be required for freshmen and transfer students (<53 hours).  The emphasis is on early career development and awareness.

Committee members approved the changes to this course via consensus.


IV. AECN/ALEC 388 (Ethics in Agriculture and Natural Resources).
Dennis said he and Roch Gaussoin were looking for a faculty member to suggest updates and revisions for this course.   Steve Mason has agreed to review the course and make suggestions.  Committee members recommended the need for more course sections.



V. TLMT Major Changes – Anne Streich
Anne and Zac explained that these changes will clarify the communication requirement and add business courses to both the Turfgrass Management and the Landscape Management options. 

Previously, the department had allowed students to “double dip” ALEC 102 for both the ACE 2 and for the Leadership and Professional Skills areas.  From now on, students won’t be allowed to have that class count in two areas.  The major will require nine hours of communication classes and the ACE 2 requirement will be under Oral Communication Skills.
Anne said changes to the majors would also add business courses to the Business and Personnel Management sections thereby providing the opportunity for students to obtain a business minor within TLMT.  The following courses would be recommended for the business minor: ACCT 200, BLAW 300 (also an ACE 8 requirement), ECON 200 (may obtain ACE 6 certification soon), FINA 300, MNGT 300 and MRKT 300.   

Committee members approved these changes by consensus.

VI. Landscape Design-Build Option within TLMT major – Richard Sutton, Kim Todd and Steve Rodie 
Richard explained that the landscape design faculty members want to revise the Landscape Design option that’s currently within the Horticulture major.  They’d like to change the name to Landscape Design-Build (to be re-designated TLMD) and also to move the option under the Turf and Landscape Management (TLMT) major.

The group would like these changes because they think there will be more synergy and visibility within the TLMT major.  They feel their option gets lost among other options within Horticulture.

Discussion followed.  Questions that were asked included:  why the option would be better in TLMT than in Horticulture; what would be lost from making these changes; and whether increased visibility requires the move to TLMT.

Points in favor of the changes and moving the major to TLMT included:

· Greater connectivity between the major and the industry.  Many students see horticulture as a science and production-based major.  They see landscape design as a non-science based major that is closer to management and construction.  The change would help improve career connections in the industry.  The industry is changing and in the next 10 years, companies will look for incoming employees (our graduating students) to have majors that communicate the landscape, design, build, management, etc, terminology. 

· Graduates will work in a practical industry-based setting.  The focus of the revised major would be on blended landscapes and stronger connections between designers and managing landscapes.  Faculty members want to see students linked into the larger landscape industry and into larger landscape companies for careers.   Landscape architects think differently and require more broad regional thinking.  Horticulture looks at smaller scales such as plants and plant tissue.
· The proposed revised major would add classes with topics based on construction rather than on science.  These revisions allow students more choices.
· There are similarities between the design option and the TLMT major.  The relationship between landscape management and landscape design is close.

· Nationally, the horticulture industry is moving to food – fruits, vegetables, and urban farming – and that’s very different from landscape design.
· Another reason to make the change is that Richard will be retiring in July 2015 and faculty members want to plan for the future.  This gives the faculty a two-year lead to complete a resources sheet that the department head requests when determining staffing and resource needs.  
· Kim, Richard and Steve are registered landscape architects and they feel that they should tout that fact to current and incoming students. They feel the major should be geared toward management and they have been frustrated trying to fit the major into a science field.

· The number of TLMT students has increased by 1½ times (150%) in the last 10 years. It is hoped that student numbers in the landscape design option would also increase with this move.
Points against moving the major included:

· The Horticulture major may lose students. 

· Several committee members said they are concerned about the future of Horticulture.  Currently in Horticulture, there are only two tenured professors and two professors of practice.  If landscape design moves, the committee needs to think about what will happen when horticulture has smaller enrollment.  

· Increased visibility could be handled by changing the option title and/or looking into other marketing opportunities.
· Is there a real advantage to having the landscape design option housed within TLMT?
· Would students be best served by making the changes to the option and moving it into TLMT?
Dennis explained that these types of changes to a major would need to go through the post-secondary coordinating committee (although the process is not as lengthy as developing a true new major), according to Carol Wusk who works with the CASNR Curriculum Committee. Committee members said they would prefer not to go through the post-secondary coordinating committee process.

The suggested changes also improve the option after last year’s credit hour reduction.  All UNL majors were required to cut courses to fit the chancellor’s 120-credit hour requirement last fall.  Once the chancellor announced the 120-credit hours, there was little time to make credit hour cuts as thoughtfully as needed.  

Dennis said they would not take a vote at this meeting so he invited Kim, Richard and Steve to come back to the Feb. 15th Curriculum Committee meeting.  Dennis said he would like to see an integrated and formal proposal at that time. 

The landscape designers will also continue discussions with the construction management and the landscape architecture departments.  Richard said he would also continue discussions with the TLMT faculty members and try to clean up loose ends by the next meeting.  He explained that the landscape design faculty would like to have approvals in place by October 15th so they can make their staffing requests.  

VII. Follow-up Discussion on Closed Courses & Capacity from December meeting
It was noted that John Guretzky’s Perennial Plant Physiology class was cancelled due to low enrollment.  At the last meeting, committee members recommended this class as an alternative to Harkamal Walia’s AGRO 325 physiology class.  Once suggestion was to move Dr. Guretzky’s class to a different time.

Committee members noted that they still have trouble getting students into Martha Mamo’s Soil Nutrient Relationships (AGRO 366) class.


VIII. New Business
Walt said the Grasslands position has been announced but not officially released.


IX. Adjournment
The committee adjourned at 3:25 p.m.


